FAYETTEVILLE CITY COUNCIL

SPECIAL MEETING

LAFAYETTE ROOM, CITY HALL

JANUARY 21, 2003

7:00 P.M.

Present:
Mayor Marshall B. Pitts, Jr.

Council Members James K. Keefe (District 1); Mable C. Smith (District 2); Robert A. Massey, Jr. (District 3); Darrell J. Haire (District 4); Lois A. Kirby (District 5); Mark C. Kendrick (District 6); Curtis Worthy (District 7); Juanita Gonzalez (District 8); Anne Fogleman (District 9)

Others Present:
Roger L. Stancil, City Manager

Karen M. McDonald, City Attorney
Lisa Smith, Chief Financial Officer

James Hall, Fire Chief

Steve Blanchard, PWC General Manager

Mick Noland, PWC Chief Operations Officer of Water

  Resources

Jason Brady, Public Information Officer

Janet C. Jones, City Clerk

Members of the Press

Mayor Pitts called the meeting to order at 7:05 p.m.

1.
Approval of Agenda

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve the agenda.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

2.
Consider motion to authorize the Director of Finance to approve the correction of scrivener’s errors in the Bond Order adopted January 13, 2003, authorizing City of Fayetteville Public Works Commission Variable Rate Revenue Refunding Bonds, Series 2003, to change the Reserve Fund Requirement for the Series 2003 Bonds [as shown in Exhibit A] and to authorize and direct the City Clerk to certify as true and correct copies of such Bond Order adopted on January 13, 2003, as so corrected.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to approve.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

3.
Discussion of the following:

A.
Nonprofit organization funding.

City Manager Roger Stancil presented this item by reviewing the procedure where the Council’s criteria of safety, transportation, community pride and youth intervention were used as the determinates of nonprofit funding.  He noted the staff had reviewed and summarized the applications and he had personally read the applications to determine which priority the applicant was trying to meet.

Mr. Stancil stated the issues were whether the Council wished to fund any or none of the applications and what basis or process did they want to use to do that.

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to not fund the nonprofits at this time.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

A discussion was held regarding senior citizen transportation for medical services, lost City revenue, the quality of life issue, the need to review each nonprofit organization individually, and the implementation by Council of the one day a week of free transportation for the elderly and handicapped which had an annual unbudgeted cost of $80,000.00 annually.

Mr. Stancil reported that he and the staff had focused on looking at what was currently being done within the City’s operations and how to deal with the financial challenges that were ahead for the City next year.

Mr. Stancil reminded the Council that the State’s economy was not getting better and the City’s revenues were threatened because the sales tax revenue was down in 2002 by about $800,000.00 and there was a possibility of a loss of $3.8 million which amounted to 6 percent of the City’s budget if the sales tax formula was changed by the County.

A discussion was held regarding who was responsible for the provision of health and human services and quality of life programs.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION:

Council Member Gonzalez moved to go through each one of the nonprofits and discuss them and make choices as to the funding.

SECOND:
Council Member Kirby

A discussion was held regarding the allocation of $114,000.00 as opposed to the requested amount of approximately $215,000.00, and the fact that City residents pay both City and County shares of the nonprofit funding.

SUBSTITUTE MOTION VOTE:

FAILED by a vote of 4 in favor (Council Members Smith, Gonzalez, Kirby and Pitts) to 6 in opposition

ORIGINAL MOTION VOTE:

FAILED by a vote of 5 in favor (Council Members Fogleman, Haire, Worthy, Kendrick and Keefe) to 5 in opposition (Council Members Massey, Pitts, Gonzalez, Kirby, Smith and Massey)

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to not fund any of the agencies.

Mayor Pitts stated a motion was needed to reconsider the vote before a motion could be made.

MOTION:
Council Member Massey moved to reconsider the vote on the original motion to deny funding.

SECOND:
Council Member Fogleman

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 8 in favor to 2 in opposition (Council Members Kirby and Gonzalez)

MOTION:
Council Member Fogleman moved to deny all funding of nonprofit agencies.

SECOND:
Council Member Worthy

Further discussion was held regarding the pros and cons of funding the nonprofits, balancing the City’s budget, and doing a review of each agency on a one-by-one basis.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 6 in favor (Council Members Fogleman, Haire, Massey, Worthy, Kendrick and Keefe) to 4 in opposition (Council Members Smith, Kirby, Gonzalez and Pitts)

B.
CIP Program.

Mr. Stancil passed out a breakdown of the project/summary of the proposed $32.8 million bond project.  He stated Mr. Robert Barefoot, Chief Operating Officer for Engineering and Maintenance, and Mr. James Hall, Fire Chief, were present to answer any questions.

MOTION:
Council Member Worthy moved to table the CIP Program for one year due to the economic situation in the City.

SECOND:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick

Council Member Worthy stated he realized the projects were needed, but he felt the critical shortage of funding was not being analyzed, and putting it off one year was not asking too much.

Council Member Keefe inquired what long-term ramifications would be realized in regards to annexation and commitments that have been made.

Mr. Stancil stated all of the projects were important, but the only way to do this would be to borrow the money over a period of time and that would require approval by the voters.  He also stated timing was important for a bond referendum.

Mr. Stancil pointed out that the 1984 bond referendum of $28,000,000.00 was gone and there were no dollars to do these projects.

A discussion was held regarding the possible destruction of the infrastructure of the City, the possibility of deleting some of the proposed projects, the question whether the City was in the position with falling revenues to be able to repay the money, and the time schedule of the referendum.

Mr. Stancil reported that the staff had no proposal on how to pay the money back because the way it was going to be paid was no longer available.

Council Member Gonzalez inquired how the Bonnie Doone recreation project had become first before the Westover Area.  Mayor Pitts stated this was discussing the contents of the programs and that should be done at another time.

Mr. Stancil stated he was looking for a process to determine CIP needs for the future and was asking the Council to determine their priorities by reviewing the proposed projects and making any changes they preferred.

Council Member Worthy withdrew his motion.

MOTION:
Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick moved to accept the report and to start the process to put together a bond referendum program with citizen input being included.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

Council member Fogleman requested that a time frame be added to the motion.

A discussion ensued regarding the time frame options.  It was decided it would take until November to prepare the bond package and then the constituents in each district would be consulted as to their preferences.

AMENDMENT TO MOTION:

Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick amended his motion to reflect a referendum date of May 2004 when the County election was held.

VOTE:
PASSED by a vote of 9 in favor to 1 in opposition (Mayor Pitts)

Council Member Gonzalez inquired if there would be additional meetings to discuss the issues.  Mr. Stancil stated he would do whatever they wanted to do.

Council Member Fogleman inquired about the Bonnie Doone Project.

Mr. Barefoot stated the chief officers developed the process, which had begun with an undetermined list that had been evaluated and had resulted in recommendations being made.  He presented a map with the recreation service areas set out with a mile and a half radius indicated around the fully staffed centers.  He stated that when you look at this map from a service standpoint it was clear that there was a large gap in the Bonnie Doone area that had no services.  He noted that information from the Police Department was also included in the decision.

Council Member Worthy stated he would go against this referendum if Westover did not get a recreation center.

Mayor Pro Tem Kendrick stated it would be the citizens who would make the decision and there was no need to debate the issue at this time.

C.
Criteria for evaluating City programs.

Mr. Stancil distributed the Core Businesses and Program Priorities, which had been done with Mr. Lyle Sumak.

Mr. Stancil stated the priorities had been determined and he was asking the Council to look at it and decide what was important to them and determine if it was consistent with the Council’s goals.  He asked the Council to approve the document so the staff could proceed with their recommendations at the Council retreat.

MOTION:
Council Member Kirby moved to approve the Core Businesses and Program Priorities.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

4.
Closed session for litigation.

City Attorney Karen McDonald requested the Council go into closed session to discuss litigation in the matter of Texfi Industries, Inc., bankruptcy case.

MOTION:
Council Member Kirby moved that the Council go into closed session to discuss litigation in the matter of Texfi Industries, Inc.
SECOND:
Council Member Haire

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

The closed session began at 9:15 p.m.

The regular session resumed at 9:35 p.m.

MOTION:
Council Member Smith moved to adjourn the meeting.

SECOND:
Council Member Haire

VOTE:
UNANIMOUS (10-0)

The meeting adjourned at 9:36 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

______________________________

______________________________

JANET C. JONES
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